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Our Next Meeting 

Tuesday, December 13, 6:00 PM!

Watkins Park Nature Center 

Holiday Pot Luck Dinner Party
Our next is meeting is our joint Annual Holiday Pot Luck Dinner with the Prince Georges’ Audubon Society. This is a BUMBA tradition that has been on-going for over 25 years! Doors open at 6PM. Allow for 30 minutes for set up and dinner is expected to begin at 6:30 PM. Following dinner there will be door prizes and slide shows.

What to bring! You, your family, and a pot luck dish. The clubs will provide punch and hot tea, utensils, plates and cups, and paper goods. 

Bring a door prize! We have always had a drawing of door prizes supplied by members. Nothing fancy or expensive; simple is good, and if it is of a bee theme, origin, or product, all the better! It would be nice if everyone went home with a memento.

Don’t forget to bring photos. We used to say “slides”. Today we are digital. Bring your digital photos on a CD, a thumb drive, or your own laptop computer. If you do have traditional slides, contact BUMBA President Bob Greenwell or Vice-President Leigh Walton (contact info on back page) to make sure a slide projector will be available. 

Bring cash. There will be a sales table. It is a great opportunity to buy unique gifts for the holidays. Members may bring beekeeping related items to sell; be sure to identify your items with your name and a price. 

Don’t forget the annual Christmas “Parade of Lights” at Watkins Park. There may be long lines so allow extra time to get to the Nature Center. At the entrance, tell the gatekeepers that you are attending the meeting at the Nature Center and they should allow you to enter for free. When you get to the “T” where you normally turn left to go to the Nature Center, you may have to speak to someone controlling the traffic or else you may take the long way round. 

Dear BUMBA members: 
After last year’s holiday party the roll of Christmas themed paper used to cover the dinner tables was put in the storage area at the rear of the meeting room. Some time during the year the Watkins Park staff indicated it was to large to be stored there. The paper roll was given to someone for safe keeping but I don't know who. If you have it, please let Leigh Walton know at leiwal@verizon.net. 
Thanks! 
Leigh

The President’s Smoker

A big thank you to Tony Drake and Leigh Walton for the preparation and presentation of our Fall Introductory Class. I think we had about fifteen interested attendees who braved the dark and rainy night to find out all about keeping bees. I believe that most, if not all, went home resolved to further their beekeeping aspirations. The spring short course is gaining inquiries and registrations and looks to be another great bunch of folks with a desire for stinging insects, or perhaps a taste for honey? At the last meeting, the club voted to increase slightly the fee for our short course. I have not heard any negative feedback, and was surprised to see advertised in the American Bee Journal, several clubs in other areas offering a Saturday course for $95.00. Makes our eighteen hour classroom, with a 6 hour field day look like a real bargain doesn’t it?

Well I hope your bee hives are well filled with winter stores. Only about half of mine are where they should have been and it looks like I am going to be winter feeding with fondant. This long warm fall without any nectar or pollen is tough…much better I think when they go into tight cluster early and stay there. This going out flying everyday and not bringing anything home is hard on stored feed. I spent a good part of the day Saturday making up 50 lbs of fondant cakes in 2 lb. bricks. This is the first time I’ve actually done it other than to try a very small batch a few years ago. It seemed like a lot of effort at that time and I abandoned making my own, and bought baker’s fondant, with which I had mixed results with. As Scott said, how did I know for sure what was in it? I didn’t know and so I switched to using wet sugar last year, which seemed to work OK, but is a little messy and cumbersome. It is also much more difficult for stressed bees to digest sucrose that has not been inverted to fructose and glucose, which is what honey contains. 

So I bit the bullet, read up on fondant making, and went for it. I used a 30 qt SS turkey fry pot on the outdoor gas cooker, a cordless drill (on slow speed setting) with a paint mixer paddle, a digital cooking thermometer, 25 aluminum foil loaf pans sprayed with PAM and my heavy rubber crab cooking gloves. I made two batches using a 5:1 mix, sugar to water, and ¼ tsp cider vinegar per pound of sugar, as an acid inverter. No cream of tartar, and no corn syrup. Each of the two batches were made with 25 lbs. white cane sugar, 10 cups of water, and 2 tbsp of cider vinegar. Heated up to boiling, occasionally stirring with drill/mixer, continued boiling and every few minutes checking temperature, until it reached 238-240 degrees F. At that temp I adjusted the flame to maintain 238-240° and boiled it for 15 minutes, never letting it get hotter than that. Then turned the heat off and let it cool to about 190°, whipped it up with the drill/mixer until it was creamy looking and poured it into the greased molds. Be careful! I suffered no burns, but that stuff is hot! And sticky! And could cause some grievous burns! As it turned out, I have 25 beautiful 2 lb. cakes of inverted sugar fondant, and other than time, it was easier than I imagined. Both batches worked perfectly, and I had very little mess to contend with. I had used a spatula to get the last of each batch out of the pot, and found it easy to clean up the pot, spatula, and paint mixer paddle with hot tap water and a scrubby. 

I am looking forward to seeing all of you at the upcoming Holiday gathering/pot-luck get together next Tuesday, December 13, 2011 from 6:30-9:30.
Bob

MSBA Winter Meeting

Feb 18, 9:30AM

Howard County Fairgrounds

West Friendship, Md 
www.mdbeekeepers.org/meetings.html 

Dr. Dennis vanEngelsdorp, keynote speaker. 

Dr. vanEngelsdorp is a new member of the UMD Entomology Department, as well as a member of the team leading "Bee Informed", an extension project that endeavors to decrease the number of honey bee colonies that die over the winter by using methods previously applied to epidemiology -- the study of the spread of human disease. Beekeepers will have the ability to both submit their own data and interact with the entire database in order to compare management practices, losses, and successes. Dr. VanEngelsdorp was formerly Acting Apiarist of the State of Pennsylvania and a founder of the CCD Working Group www.beeinformed.org
Dr. Wayne Esaias, newly elected MSBA President, will also present the latest results from the Honeybeenet (honeybeenet.gsfc.nasa.gov) project, which touches not just on climate change but what specific changes might mean for issues such as the northward spread of AHB or how patterns of land use affect beekeeping and pollinator health.

And, a timely reminder from MSBA

Small Hive Beetle Survey Due December 15!

The University of Maryland and MAAREC are asking beekeepers for their experiences with Small Hive Beetle, Athena tumida. This valuable information will help get real numbers and prevalence of SHB in our region for this year and in the past. A copy of the survey can be requested from Mike Embrey, 410-827-8056 X148, membrey@umd.edu .

Honey

A Definition

MSBA establishes a Standard Definition of Honey

http://www.mdbeekeepers.org/localhoney.html 
The Maryland State Beekeepers Association recently established a policy statement for a definition of honey for its members use. If you attended the MSBA Fall meeting in Annapolis, perhaps you participated in the discussion about the definition. 

The origins of the policy stem immediately from an attempt to create a legal definition of honey by Del. Kathy Afzali, of Frederick. At the urging of a local constituent, Del. Afzali was able to get a bill passed in the Md. House of Delegates. There were shortcomings in that bill that resulted the bill not defining honey as intended. When the bill was being considered by a Senate committee, the leaders of a number of beekeeping organizations wrote letters against passage of the bill and it did not leave the committee. The bill died in the Senate.

In September, Del. Afzali contacted Dr. Wayne Esaias, Toni Burnham, and David Morris, all members of the Maryland State Beekeepers Association, and asked if MSBA would provide a definition of honey acceptable to the state beekeepers which she could use as the text of a new bill. As a committee, the three looked at the international definition in the Codex Alimentarius, known as “CODEX STAN 12-1981” (link below), a petition submitted by several professional beekeeper organizations to the FDA requesting the establishment of a Federal honey definition (no action taken) and the State of Florida definition of honey. The latter two were variations on the Codex standard. 

The final report of the committee was very similar to the definitions of Florida and the beekeepers petition. The text of the final report was adopted by the MSBA Board and published on the MSBA web page (link below). 

The next step has been that Del. Afzali submitted the definition text to the Legislative Services office in Annapolis, where the text was turned into the language of a bill, to be submitted in January, after the next legislative session opens. When the bill comes up for consideration Maryland beekeepers will need to let their local delegates know whether or not you support the bill. 
http://www.codexalimentarius.net/download/standards/310/cxs_012e.pdf 
http://www.mdbeekeepers.org/localhoney.html 
Filtered or Not, Honey is Still Honey!

Or, The Not So Sweet Tale of Deception and Misrepesentation
In case you have missed it, there has been a sudden swirl of publicity about whether or not honey that has had pollen removed can still be called honey. The controversy started with an article in “Food Safety News” (link below) on November 7. The article was misleading in several ways. To begin with, this is how the Food Safety New describes itself “Marler Clark is the nation's leading law firm with a practice dedicated to representing victims of foodborne illness. The firm presents Food Safety News as a daily Web-based newspaper dedicated to reporting on issues surrounding food safety.” A law firm that specializes in suing the food industry presented an article declaring that if honey has had the pollen removed, then it isn’t honey. 

An NPR food blog “The Salt” picked up the news story on November 7 (link below). An article by Dan Charles had information from the “Food Safety News” article as well from beekeepers and the National Honey Board, but didn’t actually refute or fully investigate the issue or recognize the errors in the article.

The problem with the article is one of an logical fallacy and the omission of several facts. Greg Martin, from Line On Agriculture (link below), on November 8, addressed the errors of the article. First, the article talks about “ultra-filtering” honey without actually describing the process, nor addressing if it is used in the US honey industry. Second, the article fails to report that filtering with diatomaceous earth, a common, legal, safe, and accepted practice to improve honey clarity and shelf life, also removes pollen. Third, skipping any discussion of filtering with diatomaceous earth, the article contends that if pollen is not present in honey, then the honey has been ultra-filtered. This simply is untrue.

It wasn’t until November 25 that NPR came out with an article (link below) that more clearly refuted the specious claims in the original article. But, NPR and many other radio, television, newspaper and Internet new outlets “shot first and asked questions later”. The victim, “honey”, still suffers from the trauma.

The difference in filtering and ultra-filtering is great. Filtering with diatomaceous earth removes dust, pollen, and larger particles. It requires warming the honey to help it pass through the diatomaceous earth which captures the dust and pollen; filter paper then removes the diatomaceous earth from the honey. Ultra-filtering starts by diluting the honey with water. Then it is passed through a filter process such as reverse osmosis. This filters down to the molecular level. The RO membrane characteristics will define the molecular size allowed to pass through the filters. For reference, RO is used to turn salt water into fresh. When filtered through a RO process not only is pollen removed, but also proteins, enzymes, and unsafe and illegal chemicals and antibiotics. The resulting product is not longer considered honey and is not allowed to be labeled or marketed as honey. 

Now, here’s an interesting twist to the issue. On November 7, the Daily Mail Online (link below) offered an article titled “Beekeepers stung! EU orders a pollen warning on honey jars”. According to the article, a European Court of Justice found in a judgment that pollen is an ingredient, not a constituent, of honey, and unfiltered honey must bear a label stating “Honey (contains pollen)”. On the one hand we have people declaring that if honey does not contain pollen, it is not honey. On the other hand a judge abroad has ruled that pollen is not part of honey, but an additive. What’s the expression? “Between a rock and a hard place”, or, as they might say in Europe, “Between Scylla and Charibdis”.

Finally, consider one last thought, the legal description of honey used in Europe, the Codex Alimentarius, defines honey as “… the natural sweet substance produced by honey bees from the nectar of plants …” This same definition is being used in the MSBA definition, was used in a definition provide by the American Beekeepers Federation, and by the State of Florida. Notice that “pollen” is not part of the definition. 

The National Honey Board offers the article “Why is Honey Filtered?” (Link below) which offers an accurate description of the issues. 

http://www.foodsafetynews.com/2011/11/tests-show-most-store-honey-isnt-honey/
http://www.npr.org/blogs/thesalt/2011/11/07/142097714/when-taking-the-pollen-out-of-honey-makes-a-sticky-mess 

http://www.aginfo.net/index.cfm/event/report/id/Line-on-Agriculture-20581 

http://www.npr.org/blogs/thesalt/2011/11/25/142659547/relax-folks-it-really-is-honey-after-all 

http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2058190/EU-orders-pollen-warning-honey-jars.html 
http://www.honey.com/nhb/about-honey/frequently-asked-questions/#honey-filtration 

CLUB PROGRAMS

 BUMBA has several programs initiated over the years. and we are always looking for members to get involved not only for assistance, but to better your knowledge as well. Please get in touch with a club officer if you would like more information on about a program. Program participation always makes you a much better beekeeper. They are like additional classes for free and serve the beekeeping community in so many important ways.

2012 Outreach Events

BUMBA outreach events are popular with the public, especially kids, who are fascinated with honey bees and think beekeepers are just amazing people! BUMBA has already received it first event request for 2012, a return to Maryland Day at the Univ. of Maryland, College Park! These events allow us to get the story of our valuable, amazing and beloved honeybees to the public. Remember, if you have attended a short course and opened a hive, you are a beekeeper, and an expert in the eyes of the public! Spend one morning or afternoon sharing what you know about honey bees.
April 28 
Maryland Day at University of MD; Nikki Thompson

EDUCATIONAL PROGRAM SPONSORS NEEDED

BUMBA now has several educational events that we host during the course of the year. This is without a doubt the most important activity any grass roots organization can provide. If you have ever volunteered at one of these events, I am sure you were amazed at how little the general public knew about honey bees and how amazed they were when you answered a couple of their questions. Through these events, we educate the public, grow the clubs in the area and provide for the future of the honey bee and the continued existence of ourselves.

A few of these events are sponsored by our clubs collective effort. Other venues are small enough that a single member could be in charge of it. All that’s involved is making initial contact with the location, asking what facilities and supplies they have available (tables, chairs, tents, food, area(s) for slide shows presentations, etc.) getting another club volunteer and doing the show. It’s a little bit of work and a whole lot of fun, a great way to spend some time educating the public!

BUMBA Educational Librarian Needed

With all the educational programs we have running throughout the year, it seems prudent to have a club member in charge of overseeing our educational materials. This includes the observation hive, educational billboards, our club displays and other small materials. We need someone centrally located around the Bowie / Greenbelt / Lanham area to house these materials. If you have a little room to store these items where they won’t be damaged and can pass them out to our members when they are hosting an event, it would much more convenient for our members instead of driving all the way to my house to pick them up. Thanks, Scott Seccomb.

Electronic Newsletter

As with all organizations cost cutting is always on the table. One way we reduce our expenses is by eliminating the printed newsletter mailed 6 times a year at a cost of roughly $1 per newsletter. I am sure some of us use it as a reminder to come to the meetings. People who don’t have email, of course, continue to receive it. If you are willing to depend on email delivery, please inform our editor, David Morris, via email. Help keep club $$’s in the bank for club activities.

BUMBA Web Site!

Check out the club web site maintained by Toni Burnham, www.bumbabees.com. You will find meeting schedules, newsletters, and now have a membership short course application forms and information (payments are still by mail or at a meeting.) We need content, pictures, ideas, suggestions and help with administration.. If you have any interesting photos to add to the photo gallery, send them with a short description or story to Toni at phang@tonitoni.org. Please be mindful of the file size and resize any large files before you send them. 

YAHOO News Group

http://pets.groups.yahoo.com/group/BUMBABEE/  

Sign up, check it out, see how much help it can really be. Make it better. Add materials. Post questions, photos, links to web pages or files you would like to share with your fellow beekeepers. Members receive automatic email notices of meeting and the BUMBA newsletter.

FREE STATE Bee Supply 

Your local bee supply dealer

Free State Bees, 2420 Mill Hill Rd, Waldorf, MD 20603-3752
Please email or call if you have any questions. 

Please be sure to call ahead to set up a time to visit!  Contact Dave or Laura Polk at 301-580-9313. 

As always, thanks for your continued support!

Dave and Laura Polk
 Hive Registrations Due!

Annual registrations benefit Maryland beekeepers

By David Morris

My hive registration form arrived this week, just like it has for the last 25+ years. We are lucky in Maryland to still have an inspection service. I don’t need to tell you about government budget woes and tight money. The inspection service has been under the budgetary microscope before and survived, but don’t take it for granted just because it is free! Yes, FREE! How many other free services from the state can you name? 

What do you get for your signature on a piece of paper and the price of a 1st Class postage stamp? Answers! How about answers to your beekeeping questions. Jerry Fischer, the Chief Apiary Inspector, is an experienced beekeeper as well as the Inspector. He is available by phone throughout the week. Who sells equipment near you? Who is selling packages or nucs? When someone wants to know which clubs are holding beekeeping classes this year; when someone wants to find a nearby beekeeping club, who do they call? The Apiary Inspector’s Office. Inspections! If you have a problem hive, in poor condition, perhaps with an undiagnosed disease, or you are purchasing used equipment, arrange for an inspection. And guess what! You don’t have to bring your bees to their office (like I do my cats to the vet). No, they come to your hives! How convenient. And with several contract inspectors located throughout the state, there is an inspector near you. Protection! The purpose of inspection is to identify cases of American Foulbrood, still the most important disease in the beekeeping industry. When a case is identified, nearby apiaries are inspected to stop the spread of disease. Thanks to these efforts we have fewer than 2% of the hives infected with AFB. Education! Our Apiary Inspector not only speaks at bee club meetings and beekeeping classes, but also he gives talks to gardening clubs, agriculture groups, and government bodies about the importance of honey bees. When a municipal government begins to talk about banning beekeeping, the State Inspector provides rational arguments against these ill considered actions, in public hearings. And who do you think provides that large observation hive every year at the State Fair? The Apiary Inspection Office. Advertising! Did you read the back page of the registration form, where it asks if you have honey to sell or if you are willing to remove bees, or wasps? When someone calls the inspector’s office, the agriculture extension office, or even animal control or 911, where do you think they get the names of beekeepers who will respond to emergencies? From the registration form. And you are not required to perform your services for free; you can charge a fee.

I’d say, that for 48¢, we get a real bargain. Register now!

The contact information for the State Apiary Inspector’s Office can be found on our contact list on the back page.

Apiary Enhancement Fund Enhances Maryland Beekeeping

Now that you know about all the positive services we receive, gratis, from the State Inspector’s Office. I hope you are thinking this would be a good time to give our beekeeping Santa some cookies and milk, not a lump of coal. When the inspection budget first began to be reduced many years ago, the Md. Dept. of Agriculture suggested charging a fee of $15 for hive registration. This modest fee would not cover the cost of the inspection activities, but the protest was loud and long and the idea was quickly dropped. In its place, the Apiary Enhancement Fund was established, created to accept donations for the exclusive use of the Apiary Inspector’s office to hire contract inspectors. Yes, the money goes to apiary inspection. Without the donations (all tax deductible!) to this fund the contract inspectors’ hours would be severely curtails, or eliminated. The contributions to the Apiary Enhancement Fund show the Department of Agriculture that the Apiary Inspector’s office has more than just vocal support, so it also serves somewhat as a shield against eliminating the inspection service. 

When you file your Free registration so that you can benefit from the numerous Free services, consider your investment and the benefits received. Compare those to what we are willing to pay everyday for nominal services and products. I see people line up everyday for a $5 cup of fancy coffee. A new battery in a watch, 5 minutes, $10. So slip a check in the envelope along with the registration form. Give our beekeeping Santa $15 (or more) so that he will be here next year, too! 

Make checks payable to the “Apiary Enhancement Fund” and mail to Apiary Inspection, 50 Harry S Truman Pkwy, Annapolis, MD 21401.

Thanks,

David Morris

Scenes from the Beltsville Bee Lab Open House, June 21, 2011

Beekeepers comfortable around the hives during bee demonstrations. Head bee wrangler, Bart Smith, prepares to give an open hive demonstration.
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Dr. Jeff Pettis, Research Leader for the Beltsville Bee Lab, makes a point in the apiary.

(((((((((((((((((((
Dangerous Levels of White Space Found on BUMBA Newsletter

Readers are advised to use caution. 

Reading meaning into blank lines may cause confusion, disputes over meaning, and schisms in beekeeping practices. All these unfounded fears can be avoided with your generous contribution of thoughts and ramblings here.

There’s always rooms for your article in the BUMBA Newsletter.

Tell us why you became interested in beekeeping, or how your family reacted to your announcement that you were interested in bees. What has been the most interesting thing(s) you have learned from keeping or studying bees (other than the given, beekeepers are all slightly crazy)? What has been your favorite or most memorable experience?


The editor

(((((((((((((((((((
One Last Word: DUES! 

Please be sure to send your membership renewal to BUMBA Treasurer, Jutta Dunaway.

BUMBA needs a new Treasurer. Please step forward and volunteer your services.

 Notice of your dues will either be on your label or in your email message
E

very club needs a little money to keep it going. Although BUMBA is solvent, dues are needed to cover meeting room rental, speakers, refreshments and the newsletter. BUMBA has raised its annual dues to $15. So we hope you’ll remember to bring your cash or check to the next meeting. Jutta loves to find checks in the mailbox. Send your dues check to:

Mail $15  to Jutta Dunaway, BUMBA Treas., 11814 GALAXY LANE, BOWIE, MD 20715
NAME: _____________________________________________________________________________

ADDRESS: _________________________________________________________________________

CITY: ________________________________________
ST _______
ZIP ____________________

TELEPHONE: _________________________  EMAIL: ____________________________________

( Check if you are willing to help out with a club activity or program

( Check if you do not want your name and address published in a BUMBA member directory.

BUMBA Meeting Location – Watkins Park Nature Center

BUMBA annual dues are $15. Our regular meetings are held on the 1st Thursday of the even months (except December) at the Watkins Park Nature Center, 301 Watkins Park Drive in Largo. From Route 301 or I-495 take Central Ave. (Rte 214) to the intersection with Enterprise Rd. (Rte 193). Turn south onto Watkins Park Dr. and go ½ mile to the park. Follow the road all the way to the back to the Nature Center. We thank the Nature Center Staff for their assistance. For information about the Nature Center, please call 301-218-6702 
Put these dates on your 2011 BUMBA Calendar:

APR  7, 7:30 PM, BUMBA Meeting & Beekeeping Short Course 6
APR  9, 10:00 AM, BUMBA Beekeeping Field Day
May 20-22, Queen Rearing Class with Dr. Larry Connor, Harford County, $290. For more information email lewisjoseph@verizon.net
JUNE 2, 7:30 PM, BUMBA Meeting 
JUNE 18, 9:30 AM, MSBA Summer Meeting; Univ. of Maryland
AUG 4, 7:30 PM, BUMBA Meeting 
OCTOBER 7, 7:30 PM, BUMBA Meeting 

OCTOBER (tentative), BUMBA Fall Intro Class 
NOVEMBER 12, 9:30 AM, MSBA Fall Meeting, Md. Dept of Agriculture, Annapolis
DECEMBER 13, 6:00 PM, Holiday Party 
Bowie-Upper Marlboro Beekeepers Association Officers

Pres. 
Bob Greenwell
410-867-3251  
rfgreenwell@aol.com

VP
Leigh Walton
301-577-3088
leiwal@verizon.net

Treas. 
Jutta Dunaway 
301-464-1093
davejutta@aol.com
Sec’y 
Debby Heyes
301-855-0071
dbheyes@comcast.net

Editor 
David Morris
301-725-6185 
beefriend@verizon.net

Inspector  
Jerry Fischer 
301-261-8106 ext. 5920
fischeje@mda.state.md.us

MSBA Pres. 
Paul Dill
302 249-1866 (H)
pab192@aol.com
David Morris

BUMBA Editor

9309 Montpelier Drive

Laurel, MD 20708-2553

[image: image2.png]



PAGE  
9

